May 30, 2008

South Africa Plans Shelters for Foreigners Who Fled Attacks 

By CELIA W. DUGGER
JOHANNESBURG — The South African government decided Thursday to set up small, temporary shelters rather than large refugee camps for thousands of foreigners driven from their homes in widespread xenophobic violence that hit Johannesburg and Cape Town hardest.

The government is focusing on finding more appropriate shelters for 11,000 of the more than 40,000 people displaced by the recent attacks who are living in police station compounds. The government’s preference is that each new shelter house fewer than 1,000 people, Themba Maseko, a government spokesman, said Thursday in a telephone interview.

“The sites have been identified,” he said. “The tents are being put up.” 

At the government’s request, the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees is sending an expert who is to arrive on Friday. Mr. Maseko said the government was seeking advice on how to manage the new housing because the country did not have experience in running this kind of shelter.

Yusuf Hassan, a spokesman for the refugee agency, said the United Nations supported the government’s decision on shelters as long as they met international standards for security and the provision of basic services, as well as freedom of movement for the displaced.

“Under the current circumstances, it is important to deal with the immediate, known needs of people in places that do not have adequate facilities,” Mr. Hassan said.

After a cabinet meeting on Thursday, Mr. Maseko told reporters in Cape Town that the government’s goals included reintegrating people into their communities in South Africa as quickly as possible and working with civic groups to provide victims with medical care, food, blankets and clothing.

Mr. Maseko also said the government would set up special courts to speed up the prosecution of those who had attacked people in the mayhem that seized impoverished townships. The country’s security forces are on standby, should they be needed to quell violence in any part of the country, he said.

Now, the government is facing a new challenge: keeping peace in the emergency camps that have sprung up in the past couple of weeks. There has been fighting in a camp on the outskirts of Pretoria where Somalis reportedly attacked displaced people from other countries.

“There has been some trouble at the site, with an ongoing conflict among refugees from different countries,” Mr. Hassan said. “The situation is under control.”

Some officials from international aid agencies had said they worried that the government was planning to build large camps that would take too long to construct. Tens of thousands of homeless people from Zimbabwe, Mozambique and elsewhere need immediate help, they said. 
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